SANTON DOWNHAM PARISH COUNCIL 
MEETING HELD ON MONDAY, 4TH JULY 2022 AT 7.00 PM
M I N U T E S
In attendance:   

Andrew Butcher (Chairman)


Sylvia East (Parish Clerk)

Paul Brown 




Ann Landells



                          Debbie Cock                                   
Member of Public : Mrs Kay Parnham
The Chairman welcomed Mrs Parnham to the meeting and advised he was standing in for the Chairman, Mr Michael Mackender.   He advised the majority of the Agenda would need to be taken by the Parish Clerk as he had not personally been involved in the meetings/issues arising.
1) The Chairman advised apologies had been received from our County and District Councillors

2) There were no declarations of interest on items on the Agenda

3) Minutes of the AGM held on the 17th May were duly signed as a true record

4) Parish Clerk’s Report
a) The Parish Clerk handed all Councillors a copy of the latest bank statement showing a balance of £16,713.57.   £2,000 Locality Budget donation is included within this balance and the Parish Clerk reminded the Council that a further £1,400 Locality Budget also exists within the balance and which will go toward the Village Sign.     Within the next week a sum of £1,824.27 will need to be paid out for the property insurance which of course will be reimbursed, 60% hall and 40% Club.  The Parish Clerk advised there will be an extra payment this year again to be attributed to the Hall and the Club, this extra cost is associated with the Property Insurance and relates to a 5 year Pat Test for the electrics.   £750 plus VAT will also shortly need to be paid for the pollarding of the oak tree near the church.   There will also be a bill of around £500 to be paid for the recent pothole work down Marks Lane.  Other than this there remains the second half of the Parish Clerk’s salary and expenses and any other expenses that may arise during the year.
b) The Parish Clerk reminded the Council the accounts had been completed by the Internal Auditor and was now sent to the External Auditor.
c) It was reported that the Chairman and Parish Clerk had met with two Forestry officials to discuss the overhanging branches all the way up Marks Lane and Hall Lane.  The Forestry are keen to make good but advised it would be in fits and starts as and when they had the workforce available.  Whilst discussing the issues of concern the Parish Clerk asked if the area around the public toilets could also be cleared and this is something the Forestry will undertake as and when they can.  There are areas that the Parish Council are responsible for however, and this is needing to be put in hand.
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d) An update was given on the issues regarding the newly tarmaced pieces of road.  The contractor had returned and patched very neatly.  However, grass has now been spotted coming through the tarmac and 
the Contractor todate has only suggested weed killer which is hardly acceptable.   What the Council can do about this remains to be seen but it is aware  legal action will be far too expensive to take on so the Parish Clerk will try once again to get the Contractor back on site.  Whilst the patchwork was undertaken the Contractor did fill in 4 large potboles as requested to do and there will be a bill so we will see what transpires.

e) The Clothing Bank is now expected to arrive this Friday, 8th July.  A notice has gone up on the Notice Board and we will see how things transpire.
f) Unfortunately a written complaint had been sent to the Parish Clerk relating to the speed of a villager down Marks Lane.  The Parish Clerk did not disclose the name of the person involved but reiterated the Parish Council concerns in general over speeding within the village and indeed along the main road.  There followed some discussion on how this problem could be resolved.   The Parish Clerk advised she would before the next meeting be sending out a letter to all villagers, if this was agreed a good idea. Such letter would cover the problems being experienced and politely suggest esidents could take more care when driving through the village.   Other ideas put forward were to approach the Police to see if we could ‘borrow’ a couple of the speed guns and perhaps then get a few volunteers to man these for a couple of days.  We are aware nothing legal can be followed through but this action just might make a small difference.  A further idea was put forward by Mrs Landell that we might get some of those white gates made you see in some villages, one at each access.   It was agreed we could look into getting some gates made up and painted white.   These gates do add something and indeed have proven in many instances to make drivers act more cautiously.
g) An update was given regarding the oak tree near the church.  This will be pollarded on Thursday, 7th July at a cost of £750 plus VAT.   Whilst on the subject the Parish Clerk advised the dead oak opposite 

Mr Butcher’s house has received approval to be taken down completely and this will be undertaken by members of the Parish Council.
h) The work on the siting of the village sign has been started.  There have been some comments received that this is too close to the road.  This comment has been acknowledged but it is hoped  the siting will work out.   Comment was raised regarding the changes made to the design approved.  The Parish Clerk acknowledged the comments and stated the changes have been accepted. We will all look forward to the day the sign is ready to be erected.   The Parish Council were asked if there was any disagreement about using some of the Locality Funding towards an Opening Ceremony which would start obviously at the village sign and end in the village hall .  There were no adverse comments made to this and therefore this will be arranged.  The Parish Clerk asked if all were happy that an invitation be given to Mr Andrew Kedar to give a small speech, and this was welcomed by all.
i) And finally,the Parish Clerk raised the issue of the Village Hall advising the remaining Trustees now wish to hand the hall back into the  hands of the Parish Council.  A reminder was given as to the main reason management changed hands being primarily due to the overwhelming debts faced in 2009 and the fact 
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every Parish Council Meeting was overtaken by the huge number of  problems encountered, not least of all the issues of debt.   There were many overriding factors that made management of the village hall at that time too much of a burden.  The debt has been eradicated and many other changes now make it more practical for the Trusteeship to return to the Parish Council.  The Parish Clerk advised a fuller committee was needed in order to enable work groups to take on different areas of the management.

Footnote

It is vital  members of the Parish Council are retained on the Village Committee as the Parish Council will be its Trustees and therefore have overall responsibilties however, it is hoped that  residents will want to come forward to volunteer.  A new village hall committee can instil new vigor and enthusiasm whilst encouraging more community based projects.  The strength and retainment of the Parish Council is vital if this village is to be able to upkeep its private roads , trees and importantly and so often not understood, retain the village hall and the Club.  All too often we lose sight of the fact  the hall and club are integral even if not able by restrictive licensing to join together, each is totally dependent on the Parish Council for their continuation..

5) Parish Councillor’s Reports

Mrs Cock advised she had been approached about the new way of letting our village green ‘grow’.  An offer had been put forward that said person would, when it was time to harvest the grass, take on the work involved and turn this into bales to be sold for charity.  The Chairman advised  this was a matter to be brought to the next Parish Council Meeting for any agreement on the way forward.  The Chairman did  comment on the fact there is ragwort on the village greens and this had been raised with the group who are involved with the rewilding project.  
Mr Brown asked about the issue of the horse tethering post for the Club and the Parish Clerk advised all had been made fully aware but that the Club have been given permission to erect such a post as long as it was on their leased land but not the car park and as long as Insurance existed to cover outside activitiy on their leased land and of course as long as responsibility remained with the Club or horse owner regarding cleaning up.  At this point a comment was made about a huge pile of horse mess currently on the road near the old telephone box. The Parish Clerk pointed out that the village does have horses coming through it and always has and so this very likely had nothing to do with the Club per se.  As in the past there is concern about the piles of horse mess but we do live in the forest literally and this is all part and parcel of rural life!

6) & 7) There being no County or District Councillors present there are no reports

7) Chairman’s Report

The Chairman advised he had been visited by an official from Open Reach and advised they are wishing to erect a further telegraph pole close to Poppies.  The official was advised  an approach needs to be made direct to the Parish Council before anything can be erected.

Mrs Parnham asked who is responsible for the overhanging branches close to the BT wires and was advised this  in fact is a 50/50 responsibility.  However, in general BT usually do attend to such matters when too close to the wires.

8) The next Parish Council Meeting will be held on Monday, 5th September 2022.

9) The meetiong closed at 7.51
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